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From the vicarage 
 
Dear friends and neighbours, 
 
I miss you. 
 
Rather than thinking of these annual reports as a dutiful holding to account, or a self-congratulation, 
perhaps this year more than any other we might see them as a kind of map of relationships. As we 
read them, we can imagine the conversations, the teeming interactions, the human contact and 
neighbourliness that they represent, from the professional and voluntary care for older people in 
Lunch Club and The Robin Centre, to the ebullient atmosphere of a Youth Project drop-in, to the 
discretion of counselling, to the hidden diaconal service of those preparing silver and linen for the 
alter, to the legalities of PCC administration, to the learning of Bible stories among the children, to 
the study, training and evolution of our pastoral team and the home communions connecting the 
housebound with church, to the music, major and minor keys expressing our deepest need to God, 
to pantomime parody anŘ ŦǳƴŘǊŀƛǎŜǊǎΩ ƛƴƎŜƴǳƛǘȅΣ ǘƘŜƴ /afé hospitality and Traidcraft justice, even 
our relationship with future generations expressed through environmental activism. 
 
We celebrate, modestly, in these pages, our interconnectedness and our indebtedness to each 
other, to neighbours of all kinds, and especially to God. 
 
How deeply frustrating it is that we cannot gather. An APCM, the date in the diary that might 
normally make you sigh a little, preferring to be straight home for a roast, now denied to us seems 
are rather attractive prospect. But the relationships traced in these pages matter more now, not 
less. I was thinking, for instance, about the Youth Project, now doing wonderful work online and 
through social media still to support vulnerable young people, helping them manage anxiety and 
feel connected. All those years of workshops, film-making and advice about staying safe online is 
ƴƻǿΣ ƘƻǇŜŦǳƭƭȅΣ ƘŜƭǇƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǘ ǘƘŜƳΣ ŜǾŜƴ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ ŎŀƴΩǘ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƘŜƳ ƘŜǊŜΦ 
 
The CafŞ ƛǎ ŎƭƻǎŜŘΣ ōǳǘ ǊŜƭŀǘƛƻƴǎƘƛǇǎ ŀƴŘ ƴŜǘǿƻǊƪǎ ōǳƛƭŘ ǳǇΣ ƴƻǘ ƭŜŀǎǘ ǿƛǘƘ {ǘ 5ǳƴǎǘŀƴΩǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ 
Christmas lunch and foodbank service, leading to us having the idea and capacity for cooking meals 
for those isolated by the health crisis.   
 
Lunch Club volunteers cŀƴΩǘ ǎŜǊǾŜ ǎŀƴŘǿƛŎƘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǎƻǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŦǊƛŜƴŘƭȅ ǎƳƛle, but they are 
phoning round Lunch Club members for a chat each week. 
 
In our extended Lenten fast from direct social contact, we are able to treasure the networks of care 
that criss-cross at All Saints. We are able to admire the superb care others of different faiths and 
outlooks have developed for the common good. We are, hopefully, able to appreciate more deeply 
the people missed out, the people who have experienced isolation as a norm, the people who serve 
us in essential ways without praise. However the Annual Parochial Church Meeting is conducted this 
year, it is a moment to treasure our interconnectedness. Here is the prayer offered these last few 
weeks. 
 
With love, gratitude and admiration for all of you, 
 

David  
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Lent is a time when many people, not only for religious reasons, give something up or fast. Fasting 
gives time to delve into our normal longings, usually quickly satisfied, to see what they are made 
of. It is a time when we rediscover how precious ordinary things are. There is a big difference 
between choosing to fast and having hunger imposed on us but, even so, this time of hunger for 
friendship can still be a time of growth, wisdom and deepened gratitude. Perhaps it can be a time 
for a deepened sense of connection also with those whom we do not know, but make our normal life 
possible. 
 

God you made us for relationship, with one another and with you. We have perhaps lately 
over-asserted our independence, our desire to take back control, our individual rights; we 
have brandished individual freedom as an unqualified principle without really thinking it 
through. 
 

As we now find ourselves more isolated than we meant, we pray that you will face us with 
the loneliness that our society had created in its rush. As we feel a tender shock at this 
imposed solitude, prompt us to pray for everyone for whom isolation is a normal feeling. 
Deepen our sympathy and alertness for those who are lonely or overlooked when the world 
rushes on. In the frustration of lockdown, may your ironic Spirit overwhelm us with a sense 
of interconnection. In the ache of missing people, help us rejoice in our interdependence. As 
we fast from friendly contact, turn our sorrow into prayer and gratitude for the hidden people 
who keep us connected: those invisible hi-vis utility workers; telecommunications and 
software engineers; cleaners; delivery drivers and warehouse managers; food growers and 
ǎǳǇǇƭƛŜǊǎΤ ōǊƻŀŘŎŀǎǘŜǊǎΧ [see who else comes to mind and uphold them before God] 
 

In our most unexpected Lent wilderness remind us how dreadfully dull independence is, and 
how glorious, rich and full is inter-dependence. 
 

We pray through Jesus who came to be with us, in all our weakness and hunger. 
 

Amen. 
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From the editors 
 
It has been a strange experience over the last couple of weeks putting together a magazine that we 
ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘŜƴ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǇǊƛƴǘŜŘΣ Ŧǳƭƭ ƻŦ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ǊŜƭŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŀ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ that ǿŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘŜƴ ǿƛƭƭ 
ƘŀǇǇŜƴΧ 
 

¢Ƙƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ tŀǊƻŎƘƛŀƭ /ƘǳǊŎƘ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜŘ for Sunday 26 April. Normally there is a 
ǎǘǊƛŎǘ ŘŜŀŘƭƛƴŜ ōȅ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŀ ŎƘǳǊŎƘΩǎ !t/a must be held, but as a public meeting of any sort taking 
place before the end of this month is hardly likely to be possible, Birmingham Diocese has extended 
the deadline for holding APCMs and elections until the end of October.  
 

Watch this space, then, for a replacement date for our APCM; and in the meantime we hope that 
the reports contained in this issue of Saints Alive! will serve as a reminder not only of the variety of 
actiǾƛǘȅ ǘƘŀǘ ǘŀƪŜǎ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǳƴŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ǳƳōǊŜƭƭŀΣ ŀƴŘ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŜ ƘƻǇŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ǊŜǎǳƳŜ ŀǎ 
much as is possible before too long, but of the people who make this church and its activity what it 
is. We are all grateful to those who have submitted the reports in this magazine, and to the countless 
others who have undertaken the work described therein. 
 

When we are able to do so, and in advance of a rescheduled APCM, printed copies of this issue will 
be made available. In the meantime it can be downloaded ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƎŀȊƛƴŜ ǘŀō ƻƴ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ 
website (http://www.allsaintskingsheath.org.uk/the-magazine/) and we encourage you to share this 
with all who would be interested to read about what happened in 2019, and will continue to happen 
soon, at our parish church in the heart of Kings Heath. 
 

Best wishes and stay safe, 
 

Ben & Clare  

 
 

²ƘƛƭŜ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ ǳƴŀōƭŜ ǘƻ ƳŜŜǘ ƛƴ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΣ Řƻ ƪŜŜǇ ŀƴ ŜȅŜ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ 
/ƘǳǊŎƘΩǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ς reflections, music, readings and service sheets 

are being published on the homepage each week: 
 

http://www.allsaintskingsheath.org.uk/ 
 

¢ƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀ ǇǊƛǾŀǘŜ CŀŎŜōƻƻƪ ƎǊƻǳǇ ŦƻǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ŎƻƴƎǊŜƎŀǘƛƻƴΦ 
 

 
From the registers 
 

 Funerals ς we remember: 
/ŜŎƛƭ IŀƳƳƻƴŘΣ ǿƘƻǎŜ ŦǳƴŜǊŀƭ ǘƻƻƪ ǇƭŀŎŜ ŀǘ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ƻƴ мн aŀǊŎƘ 
Moriyamo Adiatu Victoria Adetokunbo Oluwatoyin Adepeju Oko-Osi, 

ǿƘƻǎŜ ŦǳƴŜǊŀƭ ǘƻƻƪ ǇƭŀŎŜ ŀǘ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ƻƴ нп aŀǊŎƘ 

http://www.allsaintskingsheath.org.uk/the-magazine/
http://www.allsaintskingsheath.org.uk/
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APCM agenda 
 

.ŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀ Ψ±ŜǎǘǊȅ aŜŜǘƛƴƎΩ ǿƛƭƭ ǘŀƪŜ ǇƭŀŎŜ ǘƻ ŜƭŜŎǘ ŎƘǳǊŎƘǿŀǊŘŜƴǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ ȅŜŀǊΦ 

1. Prayers 

2. Apologies 

3. Minutes of the previous meeting, 7 April 2019  to be displayed on church noticeboard 

4. Church electoral roll      page 6 

5. Report on the proceedings of the PCC   pages 6-7 

6. Elections to the PCC 

7. Report on the proceedings of Deanery Synod   page 8 

8. Elections for Deanery Synod vacancy 

9. Reports on the financial affairs of the church: 

a. PCC main account     pages 9-11 

b. Lunch Club      page 12 

c. Traidcraft      page 13 

10. Election of auditor 

11. /ƘǳǊŎƘǿŀǊŘŜƴΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘΣ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ  

      fabric, goods and ornaments of the church  pages 14-15 

12. Election of sidespeople 

13. ±ƛŎŀǊΩǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ       to be given at the meeting 

14. Report from the Pastoral Team    page 16 

15. Reports from the committees of the PCC: 

a. All SaintsΩ Community Arts    pages 17-18 

b. /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ    pages 18-19 

c. Justice, Peace and Green Group   pages 19-21 

d.  Social and Fundraising Committee   page 21 

e.  Youth Management Committee   pages 21-23 

16. Reports from the companies: 

a. All SaintsΩ Community Development Company page 23 

b. All SaintsΩ Community Projects   pages 24-32 

c. The Robin Centre     pages 32-33 

17. Report from the Oversight Group    to be given at the meeting 

18. All SaintsΩ Community Catering report   pages 33-34 

19. !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ tƭŀȅŜǊǎ report     pages 34-35 

20. Crafters report       page 35 

21. Lunch Club report      pages 35-36 

22. Magazine report      pages 36-37 

23. Meditation Group report     page 37 

24. Music report       pages 37-38 

25. Ramblers report      page 39 

26. Safeguarding and Child Protection report    pages 39-41 

27. Small Group report      pages 41-42 

28. TCM report       page 42 

29. Traidcraft report      pages 42-43 

30. Open discussion      

31. Closing prayers  
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Church electoral roll 
 
As per the diocesan requirements for maintaining a church electoral roll on an annual basis, the April 
2019 version of the roll is being reviewed and revised as appropriate. 
 
The following summarises the findings of the review at the time of writing: 
 

¶ Number of persons on April 2019 version of the roll: 182 

¶ Number of persons who have died in the period: 2 

¶ Number of persons who have left the parish: 1  

¶ Number of persons entered on the roll in the period: 2 

¶ Number of persons on the revised roll: 181 
 

I am expecting to receive completed forms from three or four more people shortly so by the time 
the magazine is published there should be a small increase since April 2019. Final numbers will be 
reported at the APCM. 
 
Tony Cocks 
Electoral Roll Officer 

 
PCC 
 
The current membership of the PCC is as follows: 
 
Lay Vice Chair: Stuart Blissitt  Vicar:   David Warbrick 
Secretary:  Chris Watts  Warden:  Chris Pearce 
Treasurer:  Steve Brittle  Readers:  John Parkin, Claire Wesley, Simon Foster 
 
Deanery Synod representatives:  
Tim Cuthbertson, Liz Fletcher, Becky Morse-Brown (and Claire Wesley) 
 
Lay members (not already listed): 
Andy Cuthbert, Vivien Thickett, Brian Miles, Martha Ann Brookes, Philip Brookes, Gill Cole, Sarah 
Wilson, Daniel Wilson, Des Workman 
 
Gill Cole has announced her intention to stand down from the PCC at the forthcoming APCM. Gill 
has served the PCC for more than 40 years and has worked tirelessly in this role, alongside the many 
other areas of parish life and ministry that she has been involved in over the years; we offer Gill our 
sincere thanks for her work and service to the PCC, and also for her sharp wit, ready humour, and 
willingness to Ψtell it like it isΩ and to ask searching questions which are often a feature of our 
meetings. 
 
The following vacancies are currently being advertised for membership of the PCC in these roles; 
please do consider if you might be willing to serve the community of All SaintsΩ by standing for one 
of the following roles: 
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¶ Churchwarden (1 vacancy) ς to serve alongside Chris Pearce (currently the only warden). 

¶ Deanery Synod representatives (5 vacancies) ς this is a three-year appointment to serve on 
ǘƘŜ t// ŀƴŘ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ŀǘ 5ŜŀƴŜǊȅ {ȅƴƻŘ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ: current post-holders are up for 
re-ŜƭŜŎǘƛƻƴΦ Lǘ ƛǎ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǾƛŜǿǎ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ŘƛǾŜǊǎŜ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŎƭǳǎƛǾŜ !ƭƭ {ŀƛƴǘǎΩ ŎƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ 
are represented here and that our voices are heard at diocesan level; please speak to David 
for more information if you would like to be considered for this role. 

¶ Lay members (5 vacancies) ς this is a three-year appointment to serve on the PCC to represent 
the laity and to support and serve the parish community. 

 

The PCC met on five occasions since the last APCM (April 2019) and the Standing Committee met 
three times. (The full PCC meeting scheduled for 17 March 2020 was cancelled due to the 
coronavirus outbreak: an extraordinary SC meeting was held instead in these circumstances.) 
 

There have been significant areas of work and focus for the PCC this year which have included: 
 

¶ Completion of the removal of the old manual organ: we have recently started to explore plans 
for reordering and reuse of this space and storage arrangements within the church more 
generally; an architect will draw up plans for how we can maximise use of the space that has 
been made available. 

¶ Church finances and stewardship: renewed appeal for members of the congregation to switch 
over to standing order payments and Parish Giving Scheme has recently resulted in an 
increase in monthly income which has helped reverse trend in recent times as a result of the 
fall in the parish roll; the additional regular income will help us to maintain and develop our 
work in key areas. 

¶ All SaintsΩ shared policies (thanks to Mary Miles for co-ordinating our work in this area). 

¶ We are currently working with other partner organisations within All SaintsΩ on a funding 
application, which if successful would help us with second phase of building works towards 
completion of the All SaintsΩ Centre. 

 

As part of each PCC meeting we enjoy receiving reports (both oral and written) from some of the 
many and various groups and organisations that make up the life of All SaintsΩ community, which in 
turn represent the rich and varied parts of the life and ministry of our parish (more details about 
each of these groups can be found by reading their own reports in this publication, or by talking to 
members of groups as listed in the Ψ²ƘƻΩǎ ²ƘƻΩ section of Saints Alive!.) 
 

This includes the wider work of the ΨŦŀƳƛƭȅΩ of projects and organisations that share the All SaintsΩ 
campus; thanks to members of the parish Oversight Group who work hard to support the leadership 
and management of these community organisations and their work, which all help to support and 
deliver the vision for All SaintsΩ. 
 

The PCC is your group of representatives who help to guide life at All SaintsΩ. As part of this role, the 
PCC gives thanks to all those who contribute their time and talents ς both paid staff and as volunteers 
ς to keep everything at All SaintsΩ running. Without you, All SaintsΩ and the Centre would not be the 
welcoming and nourishing place it is. The PCC needs new members to bring their own ideas and 
experience to get involved with helping to run things; it ƛǎƴΩǘ a big commitment (we normally only 
meet six times per year) and is an opportunity to help shape the life and community of All SaintsΩ. 
 

Chris Watts 
Secretary 
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Deanery Synod 
 

Deanery Synod has heard from the Diocesan Director of Ordinands, the Revd Calvert Prentis, and 

the Dean of Black and Minority Ethnic Ministries and Intercultural Mission, the Revd Sharon Prentis, 

encouraging active discernment of vocations and ministries of different kinds in our parishes. 

 

Liz Dumain addressed Synod about the Parish Mission Support team she leads and members whom 

we can call on for advice: 

 

¶ Damian Herbert is leading the Transforming Church Action Planning process. This is part of 

the People and Places initiative. There is no particular form that TCAPs take; some parishes 

will have mission action plans from the launch phase of the TC process, and Damian and his 

team are available to pick these up and support parishes in reviewing and developing them. 

¶ Emma Sargeant, Adam Larkin and Ruth Young are supporting ministry with children and 

families, young people and young adults. 

¶ Mike Down and Jill Stollberg are supporting parishes in relationships with local schools. 

¶ Debbie Stamp and Helena Moss support the team in the office. 

 

The key phrase is ά¢ǊŀƴǎŦƻrming Church Action tƭŀƴƴƛƴƎέΦ Each parish is encouraged to shape its 

plans around the Transforming Church priorities. Each deanery then shapes a deanery plan which 

will be the basis of application for funding for άŎƻƴǘŜȄǘ ƳƛƴƛǎǘǊȅέΦ This is alternative paid ministry, 

lay or ordained, specifically responding to needs in our deanery context. This is to complement 

traditional ordained parochial presence and extend our reach. There will be up to £100K available 

(from the Church Commissioners rather than from Common Fund).   

 

A major theme through this year has been People & Places, the scheme by which Birmingham 

Diocese decides together how to distribute reduced resources. Synod recognises that Immanuel 

Church, Highters Heath bears the brunt of this at the moment, not having a stipendiary priest. 

Oversight from a neighbouring parish is being arranged. Part of P&P involves the reorganising of 

deaneries. After lengthy discussion, including a joint meeting our three synods in November, Bishop 

David has merged Kings Norton, Shirley and Moseley Deaneries into a South Birmingham Deanery. 

A full-time area dean and half-time administrator will be appointed in due course. 

 

This year we elect a new Synod anyway, but now new candidates will be elected to the larger 

deanery. 

 

It would be lovely if we could add a couple of new faces to our team of Becky, Claire and myself. I 

have made some good friends through attending these meetings ς in fact I first met Jim and 

Margaret through Deanery Synod and it gives you a different perspective on church life through the 

information shared with us. 

 

David Warbrick & Liz Fletcher 
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PCC main account ς balance sheet 2019  
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PCC main account ς budget 2019  
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Lunch club accounts 2019  
 

  


